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President Roger Grace

Sitting at my desk one day in the
early Fall, I got a phone call from Jay
Rundell.  Jay is the President of the
Methodist Theological Seminary in
Ohio, where I received my M.Div. two
or three years ago.  President Rundell
was calling me to invite me to an event
to honor the Rev. Dr. Harold McSwain,
Professor Emeritus at MTSO. For sev-
eral years now MTSO has honored
retired professors from MTSO for their
work in  training seminarians. He
asked me if I would be willing to intro-
duce Harold to those who were gather-
ing to honor him and the Rev. Dr. Jeff
Hopper, the other honoree that night.  I
told him that I would be pleased to do
so.

I have known Harold since I started
at MTSO in 1984.  He was a professor
who became a friend as well as a men-
tor to me.  He introduced me to
Cooperative Parish ministry during an
intensive term class and stoked my

interest in working together to accom-
plish the ministry we’ve been called to
do.   He taught me many of the admin-
istrative skills that I have used as pas-
tor of a county seat church, and as a
District Superintendent.   I vividly
remember Harold saying in class one
day that, “You have to pick and choose
your battles.   Not every hill is worth
dying for.  If you fight every time you
have a chance, you will spend your
entire ministry bloody and bruised.”
Those words have caused me to pause
and reflect when the opportunity to
fight has come along.   Sometime I’ve
decided that it was time  to fight, and
many more times I’ve decided that
winning a particular battle wasn’t
worth the war.

Since many of you know Harold I
won’t go into all of the details I learned
about him as I prepared for introducing
him at MTSO. [The introductory state-
ment is elsewhere in this bulletin.] I
will tell you though that in the course
of preparing for that night, I spoke with
his wife, Joyce.   Many of you are
aware that Harold came to Rural, town
and Country Ministry out of a church
of over 2000 members in Memphis,
TN.  I wanted to know why he made
the transition, so I asked her.   Here is
what she said: “As he was preparing
for his Quarterly Conference as a new
Student Pastor, Harold contacted his
District Superintendent with a question
about one of the forms that he needed
to complete.   The DS had a basketball
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game on and wouldn’t turn it off, and
he seemed more interested in the game
than in the concerns Harold brought to
him.   At that point,   Harold,  who has
always been concerned about issues of
justice, decided that the smaller mem-
bership, Town & Country, Rural
churches deserved to have the best
leadership possible, and he began his
life work of advocating for, ministering
to, working with, and training leaders
for those churches.”

Part of Harold’s journey has includ-
ed serving as Pastor of local churches
for about 9 years.  Some of his accom-
plishments included being the first
Director of the Hinton rural Life
Center in Hayesville, N.C. where he
served for many years.  One of his col-
leagues, the Rev. Dr. Bill Appleby, says
of Harold, “Through his dedication,
commitment, leadership and vision for
churches with a smaller memberships
and cooperative ministries, he built
Hinton Center on a solid and firm
foundation.   Hinton became the ‘home
base’ for the Southeastern Jurisdiction
Fellowship of Leaders in Town and
Country Ministries.”

The quote from Dr. Appleby is one
of many that I received when I  sent out
the notice that Harold was to be hon-
ored.  Although I was not able to use all
of the information I received, I did
make a copy of everything that came in
and put it into a folder that I presented
to Harold and Joyce at the conclusion
of the event.  One of the high points of
the night was the fact that Harold’s
good friend and fellow Rural Chaplain
and UMRF member, Dale Fooshee,
was in Columbus that week-end and he
got to attend.

If you are interested in seeing or
reading more of the event at MTSO in
Harold’s honor, I believe that you can
still find it on the MTSO website.  Go
to mtso.edu and follow the prompts to
find the Schooler Institute.

It is good to pause and remember,
to give thanks, to those who have
helped us become the persons we are
today.

Roger Grace, President

Creativity at the
Crossroads

James I Killen, Jr.
As Methodism seeks to revitalize

itself, we must be careful to invest our
resources and our creativity in the
places where we have strength.   But
there is one place that is in danger of
being overlooked.

As we busy ourselves being mega
churches to serve metropolitan areas,
we must not forget that a large portion
of the population of the country lives in
small rural communities that cannot be
served by those churches.

Among the major denominations
that offer a vital and balanced witness
in the Christian faith, Methodism is
uniquely well equipped to serve those
people.  

We have inherited from previous
generations a network of churches that
has placed a building and a congrega-
tion of some size in almost every cross-
roads community in the country.   The
members of those congregations are
often committed to their churches.

Unfortunately, those churches often
thought of as struggling or even dying
because we keep comparing them to
the churches they once were or to the
churches that are having spectacular
growth because they are located in
thriving communities.

We can change the way we think
about those churches, however.   What
would happen if we affirmed the strate-
gic possibilities of those churches not
for numerical growth but for ministry?

Methodism has another resource
that many Methodists don’t even know
about.  We have a well developed sys-
tem for training and enabling leaders to
give creative leadership in those small-
membership churches.   The Schools
for Local Pastors and the Course of
Study Schools provide training for
people who are called to ministry but
for who attending seminary is not prac-
tical.

I am privileged to teach in that sys-
tem.  I stopped to write this article,
which I have been meaning to write for
a long time, in the middle of grading
papers for 15 people who enrolled in
the class on “The Pastor as Interpreter
of the Scriptures.”  

The students are mostly middle
aged or older men and women who
will serve as part-time or full-time pas-
tors of small rural churches.   Most of
them are second-career people who
have advanced training in other profes-
sions.   Two or three have doctoral
degrees.   They are very capable and
highly motivated people.   They are a
typical class.   And because I got excit-
ed about the papers that some had writ-
ten, I decided to stop and write this
article.
Local pastors have a lot to offer.

Methodism also has a connectional
structure that can enable groups of
small churches to work together to pro-
vide programs for children, youth, and
young, single and married adults that
many small churches cannot provide
alone.   (We will have to repent of our
jealousy and competitiveness to make
that work, but repentance is a good
thing.)

To realize our potential, we will
need to stop measuring small congre-
gations by unrealistic and inappropri-
ate standards, and help them to set
goals for themselves, not in terms of
numerical growth but in terms of trans-
formation of the world to the glory of
God.

We need to help small membership
churches feel good about themselves
and their possibilities.  Then we can
begin to develop creative new patterns
for ministry. 

Why should all worship services by
staged like the services in churches
where people sit in rows and are served
by robed clergy and choirs and sing to
organ music?    Why must we keep on
letting our empty choir lofts condemn
us?  Why can’t we develop some pat-
terns for vital and faithful and appro-
priate for 12 or 15 people sitting in a
circle?

That can be exciting.   And if the
small membership churches set their
minds to it, they can develop patterns
of ministry to their community that
could make the mega-churches jealous.

Here is another radical suggestion.
What would happen if we looked to the
local pastors and lay leadership of the
churches themselves for creative new
ideas rather than looking to  the semi-
naries and general boards?  Yes, I know

(Continued on page 3)
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Small Rural Fire &
Rescue Service Blessed
by Kentucky Conference
Generosity

how  little rural churches like to
change,   but that might be different if
they were invited to initiate the
changes themselves.

My guess is that if we stop being
preoccupied with numerical growth
and give attention to ministry, surpris-
ing numerical growth just might  hap-
pen in unexpected places.

Our mission is to “go into all the
world and proclaim the good news to
the whole creation.”. ( Mark 16:15)
There are places where the mega
churches can’t go, but Methodism can.
Let’s put our creativity where our
strength is and respond to the call.
The Rev. Killen, a retired elder is the Texas Conference teacher in the
Lon Morris extension of the Perkins School of Theology Course of Study
School.   He is also author of “ Pastoral Care in Small membership
Churches” (Abingdon 2005)  Copied with permission and appreciation.

Red Bird Vol. Fire & Rescue is a
community volunteer service located
on the Queendale Campus of Red Bird
Missionary Conference.  It covers por-
tions of Clay, Leslie, and Bell counties
with fire, rescue and emergency med-
ical services. EMS Director/Assistant
Kenneth D. Lawson affirmed the
importance of having this vital piece of
equipment. “Having a four-wheel drive
unit during times when winter weather
and road conditions are difficult.”

B. Lane Noble, Emergency
Medical Technician, shares “It’s great
having a dependable unit while I’m
serving my community in people’s time
of need.   My whole family lives in the
area, and it’s wonderful to know it’s
there when needed.” 

Although a basic Life Support serv-
ice at this time, Red Bird Fire and
Rescue has two paramedics who volun-
teer with the service.  The new ambu-
lance was designed to easily be upgrad-
ed to an Advanced Life Support Unit in
the future.

In June 2009, Bishop Lindsey
Davis and Kentucky Conference
Treasurer Michael Watts were able to
see firsthand the new unit. Members of
the Kentucky Conference Cabinet
enjoyed watching Bishop Davis fulfill-
ing a childhood dream by engaging the
lights and siren.

Chief Clifford Berry, Jr. states,
“This new ambulance is a lifelong
dream for some of our members.  There
would not have been a way for our
small department to have ever afforded
such a unit without the assistance of the
Kentucky Annual Conference grant
program. This unit will greatly assist us
in providing lifesaving service to our
community.”

Red Bird Vol. Fire & Rescue would
like to thank the Kentucky Annual
Conference for their immense assis-
tance in helping us be a blessing to oth-
ers. The department is continuing to
raise funds to pay off the $25,000. still
owed on the unit.

By Capt. Revelle Moore Lawson,
Paramedic  
The above story was initiated by the Kentucky Annual Conference Net
News October-December  Vol 14 #4   Copied with permission and appre-
ciation

Harold McSwain’s ministry was
celebrated at Methodist School of
Theology October 11, 2009.   Below is
the statement of the presentation given
by The Rev. Roger Grace.

It is indeed a privilege to be able to
present to you tonight my good friend
and mentor the Rev. Dr. Harold W. Mc
Swain, Professor Emeritus at
Methodist School of Theology in Ohio.

It is important to begin by stating
Dr. McSwain’s educational back-
ground.   Dr. Mc Swain received his
A.B. at Lambuth College, a Masters in
Biology at Peabody College, his B.D.
at Southern Methodist University, and
his Ph.D. at Emory University.   It was
while he was a student at Lambuth
College and serving as a student Pastor
in a smaller membership 5-point
charge, that Harold began his lifelong
ministry working with Town &
Country, Rural Churches.   As I was
preparing for tonight, I asked Joyce
how it was that Harold who comes out
of a church of over 2,000 members in
the city of Memphis, came to dedicate
his life and ministry to the smaller,
rural, town & country churches.

As he was preparing for his
Quarterly Conference as a new Student
Pastor, Harold contacted his District
Superintendent with a question about
one of the forms that he needed to

Celebration of Harold
McSwain’s Ministry

Continued from page 3

by Revelle Moore Lawson
RBMC Superintendent Chuck

Jack, Bishop Lindsey Davis, Fire

Chief Clifford Betty Jr., KY

Conference Treasurer Michael

Watts, with new ambulance.

Red Bird Vol. Fire & Rescue,
Beverly, KY, recently took delivery
of a 2009  4X4 ambulance.   The pri-
mary source of funding for the pur-
chase of this unit was made possible
by the Kentucky Annual Conference
through the Eastern Kentucky United
Methodist Health Education &
Welfare fund. This new unit replaced
a 1994 ambulance that the depart-
ment had been operating with since
1998.  The old ambulance had
200,000 miles and was in need of
major repairs.

Picture credited to Hopkins UMC and Sherri Turner.
Used with permission and appreciation.

Roger Grace Photo   Used

with permission and

appreciation.

Harold and Old

Friend Dale

Fooshee

Roger Grace Photo   Used with permission and appreciation.

Joyce and Harold McSwain

(Continued on page 4)
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complete.   The DS had a basketball game on and would-
n’t turn it off, and he seemed more interested in the game
than in the concern Harold brought to him.  At that point,
Harold, who has always been concerned about issues of
justice, decided that the smaller membership Town &
Country, rural churches deserved to have the best leader-
ship possible, and he began his life work of advocating
for, ministering to, working with, and training leaders
for, those churches.

Part of Harold’s journey has included serving as
Pastor of local churches for about 9 years.  Some of his
accomplishments include being the first Director of the
Hinton Rural Life Center in Hayesville, N.C. where he
served for many years.   One of his colleagues, the Rev.
Dr. Bill Appleby, says of Harold, “Through his dedica-
tion, commitment, leadership and vision for churches
with smaller memberships and cooperative ministries, he
built Hinton Center  on a solid and firm foundation.
Hinton became the “home base” for the Southeastern
Jurisdiction Fellowship of Leaders in Town and Country
Ministries.

It was while he was at Hinton rural Life Center that
Harold began serving as a leader in the United Methodist
rural Fellowship on the national level.   He spent 8 years
as the President of UMRF,   A major part of the work of
UMRF included having a presence every 4 years at
General Conference and actively advocating for legisla-
tion to help the rural churches and people of the United
Methodist Church.   Many of the changes that have made
it into the Book of Discipline that have responded to the
needs and concerns of rural churches and people have
come about directly or indirectly because of the efforts of
Harold Mc Swain and those who have worked with him
over the years.

In addition to his participation in the work of UMRF
and being the Executive Director of Hinton Rural Life
Center, Harold was a key figure in the start-up of the
Appalachian Development Committee.   ADC, as it was
known then, is an organization that responds to the needs
of the people of the Appalachian Region of the United
States.   It addresses issues of environmental concern
such as Mountain Top Removal mining, water quality,
strip mining, poverty, cooperative ministry, and many
other issues.   One of the books that Harold wrote was
titled, “Appalachia, Similarities to the Third World.”  I
believe that it was published in the early 1980’s.   In it Dr.
McSwain compares the absentee ownership and treat-
ment of the people and resources of much of Appalachia
by big business interests, to the way big business has
related to third world countries.   ADC is now know as
the Appalachian Ministry Network, and continues to this
day to advocate, train, and resource ministry the in
Appalachian Region.  

While he was the Executive Director of  Hinton
Rural Center, Harold was actively recruited to come to

Ohio and serve on the faculty here at Methodist
Theological School in Ohio and at United Theological
Seminary in Dayton.   While teaching courses on Town
and Rural ministries at the two seminaries, he also
became the Director of the Office of Town and Rural
Ministries, or since we United Methodists like acronyms,
CTRM.   One of the compliments for Harold’s effective-
ness as a professor comes from a former intern who later
became a co-worker with him.  “A woodcarver in the
mountains of North Carolina was known to say: ‘In
every piece of wood there is some kind of animal.  You
just have to identify it and carve it out.’”   The intern/co-
worker went on to say, “Harold, more than any other per-
son I know, operates of the belief that God created every
person with potential-even those who may appear as
some ‘dead wood.’ He endeavors to find ways to draw
out that potential in person with whom he works.   Thank
you Harold, for that God given gift of knowing how to
unlock possibilities in individuals and groups.”

During the mid 1980’s, while the farm crisis was
escalating here in the U.S., Dr. Mc Swain authored
another book.   This one was titled “Understanding and
Responding to The Family Farm Fellowship,” CTRM,
and other organizations with which Harold was affiliat-
ed, worked long and hard to respond to the needs and
concerns of those families and companies that were
being devastated by changes in the farm areas of our
nation and world.

The final accomplishment, that I feel I must mention
this evening, is Harold’s work to create the Rural
Chaplains Association.   RCA came about as a response
to the farm crisis.   There was, and is, a need for people
in rural, town & country areas to be supported by persons
who know some of the issues they face and have a desire
to stand with them through the ups and downs of life.
RCA is made up of lay and clergy persons, United
Methodists and persons of other denominations, US citi-
zens and folks from other nations, who have a heart for
rural ministry and who are willing to take training on a
regular basis to be better able to serve in town and coun-
try, rural settings.  It was founded in 1991 and has annu-
al gatherings for training and fellowship.   Rural
Chaplains have met in places as far away as Guatemala
and Alaska.   Rural Chaplains are serving in remote
places all around our nation, as well as Russia.   In fact,
one of the Rural Chaplains in Russia sent you a greeting
Harold and Joyce.  I have it here in a folder for you.   A
number of folks from RCA and UMRF sent them to me
to present to you tonight.   Whatever Rural Chaplains are,
they work to encourage and affirm the life and work of
those in out-of-the way places.   Without Harold’s orga-
nizational skills, dreams of working together, and tireless
efforts, the Rural Chaplains Association probably never
would have come into existence.

I want to conclude my introduction of the Rev. Dr.
Harold Mc Swain with these thoughts.   It is important to
honor and recognize the life and work of Dr. McSwain

(Continued on page 5)
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by our gathering tonight.  I know it means a lot to Harold
to Joyce, and to the family. And the best way to honor
him, is to continue the work that he has given his life to
accomplish,   to train up leaders for town and country,
rural church life and ministry.   I will finish with these
words from Dr. Gladys Campbell, “The Reverend Dr.
Harold W. McSwain’s legacy lives in myriads of people
who he has touched in ministry.   Thanks be to God for
our teacher, friend, counselor, and co-worker.”
Roger Grace.
Roger is the Asst. to the District Superintendent for the Capitol North District of the Ohio West
Conference. He lives in Grove City, Ohio, and is the President of the United Methodist Rural Fellowship
National.

my church grow in membership, give their pastor a raise,
and meet their conference apportionments. Yes, I am
impressed when a suburban church grows to mega-
church status. Every once in a while, a dog learns how to
sing. What is it, I ask, that people of Wesleyan heritage
can do today which no other faith tradition is able to do?

Wesley challenged his people to spread scriptural holi-
ness across the land. Those words demand that we stop
thinking in terms of institutional preservation. The
church as we know it today will die. It is an old dog that
has had forty years of statistical decline. Teaching it to do
a few tricks won’t help. If, however, we can reform our
priorities to include supporting rural and urban congrega-
tions, ministering to marginalized people, and doing
good in the hurting places of the world, then we will find
our own turf to do the work of spreading scriptural holi-
ness. Like the circuit riders of old, we will find ourselves
with plenty of elbowroom. We also will rediscover what
we have been designed to do. A beagle knows how to
hunt and a United Methodist knows how to seek people
at the edges of our society.

- Bill Kemp (To respond to this, email me at bill@notper-

fectyet.com) Bill Kemp is an author of several books on the small and rural church, and a
pastor of a small church himself.  He is an elder in the UMC and lives and serves in Verona, Pa.   Bill
is the Northeastern Jurisdictional Representative for UMRF.

That Dog Can’t Sing

UMRF Needs Your Membership!

Continued from page 4

By Bill Kemp
Every once in a while you see some fluff journalism

about a pet that has been taught to sing. While it may be
memorable to hear a beagle croon Moon River, I’m
always left with the feeling that it’s not exactly what the
critter was designed to do. I have been meditating lately
upon what God and the Wesley brothers may have
designed the Methodist movement to do. I think Jesus’
words, “As you have done it for the least of these…” has
special significance for those in our tradition (Matthew
25:40).  Other denominations may seek for institutional
excellence, purpose-driven results, or liturgical purity,
but we who are Wesleyan want to develop faith-groups
that share their Gospel, their love, and their purses with
those on the margins of our society. For me, this means
that we must focus at General Conference 2012 on ques-
tions like the following:

1) What is needed for the development of healthy, sus-
tainable, congregations and faith-groups in regions that
are rural (low population density) and/or economically
challenged (low per-capita income compared to other
areas of the country or Annual Conference)?

2) Where are the demographic pockets of people that are
under-served or untouched by today’s form of church?
How do we share the Gospel, our love, and perhaps even
our purses, with people who are vulnerable or marginal-
ized? How do we help them form new faith groups? 

3) How can the United Methodist Church work for posi-
tive social change? Are the small-membership churches
that stand faithfully at the crossroads of our changing
landscape still doing all the good that they can do for
their communities? How can our new emerging faith
groups continue the Wesleyan tradition of working for
community transformation? Can we once again be
known as the people who unite personal piety and social
action?

Yes, I would like to discover the trick that would make

We covet your membership and hope you will
join  with us, or continue your membership.   Please
fill out the attached form and send it with your
check to Rev. Peggy Jeffries. 505 E. Cass St.  Rock
Port, MO 64482

Name _____________________________

Address___________________________

State _____________ Zip ___________

Phone  (H) _______________________

(O )_______________________

(C )_______________________

Email ___________________________

Lay __ Clergy __ Renewal ___ New ___

Would you like to receive the Bulletin by 

______ USPS    ______Email

The minimum donation for a membership is $20. 

_____ Scholarship for need:  No one is ever turned
away from membership for financial reasons.
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By Wilma Anglemyer
TISDALE  ---  Tisdale United

Methodist Church hosted a “National
Night Out’ party August 4 for the small
rural community seven and a half miles
east of Winfield.  “National Night Out”
is a community – strengthening, crime
and drug prevention event.

The church sent invitations to
every mailing address in the township
and advertised the event in the local
newspaper, inviting people in the sur-
rounding area.

The event consisted of cook-out
supper, games and contests with prizes,
a tour of the church’s new gymnasium
that is being  built, displays by various
groups and communities, and children
playing on the new play ground equip-
ment that had been erected just one
week before the event.   When the new
gymnasium  is finished, it will be avail-
able for community use for dinners,
sports, 4-H and other area meetings.
[Ed. Note: The new gymnasium
replaces an old one built in the 50’s, a
quonset building, which was by the
open country church, and has been for
years a community center.]

During the supper, music was pro-
vided by Circle of Friends, a group
composed of Ida Finney and Barbara
and Steve Madorin, with autoharp, gui-
tar and vocals.

The highlight of the evening was
the attendance of Cowley County
Sheriff’s officers and Emergency
Medical Service personnel.   They pre-
sented safety information and allowed
people to look inside a sheriff’s  patrol
car, and ambulance and the Crime
Scene Investigation vehicle.   A hand-
cuff demonstration and a taser demon-
stration were also presented.

Booths were set up by various
groups in the church to inform visitors
about some of the church’s programs.

The event was an opportunity to
show people in the neighborhood what
the church has to offer and be aware
that the new gymnasium will be avail-
able for community use as well as
church functions. The congregation

Ten Executive Committee
Members of UMRF met in January
with four members of the
Connectional Table (CT) by confer-
ence call.
The meeting was chaired by
Connectional Table Chair, Bishop
John Hopkins, assisted by  his assis-
tant Mary Brooke-Cosad and UMRF
President Roger Grace.   Others
attending from the CT were Beverly
Wilkes-Knowle and Jay Brimm.
Those from the UMRF Executive
Committee were Debbie Katchem,
Peggy Paige, Jodie Flessner, Ed Kail,
Dwight Bastain, Alan Rice, Lyle
Shipley, Carol Thompson, and
Ronald Williams.  

Roger mentioned that 1/3 of the
United Methodist membership was
from small and rural congregations.

The Bishop expressed concern
that 40% of our churches had not had
a profession of faith for the past year.
He also mentioned concerns about
economic conditions, added to a hit
on pensions, insurance costs, & cler-
gy salaries.  

Roger and Beverly mentioned the
lack of current communication with
the general boards. In the past we
have had communication through a
representative from the GBOD, and
also from the GBGM, in the persons

Tisdale(KS) UMC Invites
Neighbors to “National

Night Out Party”

Gladys Campbell and Carol
Thompson.   That position was united
with Urban Ministry replaced with
Diane Johnson, Executive of the Rural-
Urban Network (RUN).  She has
retired, and with the hiring freeze, we
are wondering about a replacement.
GBOD has discontinued their rural
office.

Ed reminded us that UMRF was
founded because of an influx of dele-
gates at GC940 from larger congrega-
tions who did not have a rural under-
standing.   He mentioned that we have
not been able to really define “rural.”
He called for a variety of plans to revi-
talize/develop churches, depending on
their context, having various ways to
offer them, and finding a way to work
with the rural churches.  

Bishop Hopkins noted that often
people have realized their importance
because they have someone to connect
to/with in the larger church.   

Ed mentioned that ethnic and rural
congregation often feel second-class
because measurements are often
focused on the larger church.

Alan raised the question about
“right-sizing”. Putting churches
together to fund a full-time pastor, is
not helpful.   By putting a part-time
local pastor in the community as a gen-
eral rule has often worked better.   He
raised the question about who the pri-
mary consumer was, the clergy or the
local church.   If it is not the local
church, the problem is systemic.

Bishop Hopkins mentioned that
many conferences have too many eld-
ers and are trying to work with guaran-
teed appointments.   He questioned  if
what we are doing is sustainable.   

Again Alan mentioned the ques-
tion of the lack of definition of “rural.”  

Bishop asked if there were rural
congregations that could support an
elder.   Alan  responded that in WNC
there was a “dashboard’ indicating
vital churches. 

Beverly commented  that, in reali-
ty, we get what we measure.  We have
not been attentive to what we should be
measuring outside a population growth
area.   We are not measuring how the
churches are shaping their communi-
ties.    Some areas have no new people,
so we have no scale for them.
Roger: stated that there is currently a

UMRF Executive
Committee Meets With

Connectional Table
Committee

(Continued on page 7)

wanted to extend the hand of friend-
ship and share a free meal with the
community, along with the National
Night Out agenda of informing the
community of safety and emergency
programs that are available to them.
Wilma Anglemyer is a member of Tisdale UMC.   Copied with appre-
ciation and permission from the October 2009 edition of the Kansas
West Connection.  Thank You.

You Ought To Read This
The editor would like to rec-

ommend the April 2010 issue of
National Geographic. It is a special
issue titled “Water Our Thirsty
World”. Almost the whole issue is
dedicated to water; its availability
and unavailability.
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survey being done hopefully in April
about the main concerns of the rural
churches. 

Mary commented that the CT is
continually trying to see how they can
make more voices heard.  

Ron was concerned about T & C
funding, and about the continuation of
the T & C Comprehensive plan.

Roger requested that we find ways 
we can increase communication with
the CT. Ron suggested that in the
meantime there might be someone that
could be a liaison between the CT and
UMRF.  Someone on the CT.

Roger closed the meeting with
Prayer.

The www.umrf.org Webpage is
gearing up in preparation for General
Conference 2012.  You can download
registration forms and make credit card
payments (through Pay Pal) for atten-
dance at our November 9 through 12th,
2010 Legislative Convocation in
Tampa.   As the time approaches, we
hope to  make the web site a flexible
resource, both for information con-
cerning General Conference and
UMRF, as well as, for tracking rural
related legislative pieces said Bill
Kemp bill@notperfectyet.com To pay
on line go to www.umrf.org and the
key Consultation-word or
Consultation-pdf, and then if you wish
to pay by Pay Pal key  “donate.”

Bill Kemp is the UMRF
Webmaster.

Registrations &
Finances Can Now Be
Handled On The Website

Cameron, Mo.  The term Sunday
School carries some baggage.   For
kids, who consider school their work-
place, going to “school” on Sunday
isn’t always the easiest sell.   For adult
volunteers, adding Sunday school time
to Sunday morning worship to the. top
of their busy weekend schedules can
often be hard to commit to Cameron
[MO] UMC is trying something differ-
ent they are taking the “Sunday” and
“School” out of their spiritual forma-
tion experience.

“Now Sunday is all
about worship for
us,” said associate
pastor Jenn Klein.
“We were having a
hard time getting
enough adult vol-
unteers for Sunday
School and
Wednesday night,

so we decided to put all of our
resources both financial and person-
nel, into one quality program for kids
on Wednesday nights.”   

The adult volunteers required has
been cut in half, from about 30 to 15,
although many of the volunteers on
Sunday morning were the same volun-
teers as Wednesday night, so the num-
ber of people didn’t decrease so much
as the demand on the people who were
helping.

“We require three volunteers in
each of our five classes, so if one per-
son gets sick or otherwise can’t make
it, we still have two.” Said Charlotte
Phillips, children and youth coordina-
tor.    “I also recruited a man for each
class, because we were focusing on
spiritual formation, and I thought it
would be good for the boys to have a
male role model present.”

The church requires all volunteers
who work with youth or children to be
Safe Sanctuaries certified through the
Missouri conference.

Some adults who preferred to have
a Sunday morning Sunday School
class meet on Sunday mornings, but
there is not Sunday School for chil-
dren,   There will not be any new adult

(MO) Church Rethinks
Sunday School To Improve
Spiritual Formation

Sunday School Classes started, and
many adults are now participating in
small group spiritual formation experi-
ence on Tuesday and Wednesday nights.

“Our hope is that these will be pilot
groups for more small groups starting on
other week nights.” Klein said.

The Wednesday night program
begins with a community meal, offered
for a $1. donation.   Recent attendance at
the meal has been around 150.   At 5:45
p.m. educational programs begin.

Because they are dedicating their
financial resources for the children’s for-
mation curriculum to a single day, rather
than having a set for Wednesday night
and Sunday morning, the church was
able to improve what they are offering.
The children are participating in a new
“Way of the Child”  program part of the
Upper Room Companions in the Christ
curriculum, in which they move from
station and engage in reflective exercise
to promote being present to God.

“One skeptical adult volunteer left
in tears after seeing how powerfully the
children were engaged in this,”  Klein
said.

Everyone present can benefit from
being involved. 

“We choose a curriculum that allows
for the teachers to grow, as well as the
students,”  Phillips said.

Moving Sunday School out of the
Sunday morning schedule also made
some room for changes in the worship
schedule.   The church had been having
worship at 9 a.m. and 11 a.m.  being a
contemporary service with communion
every Sunday.  It didn’t get out until
12:15, which made lunch a little late for
families with young children.   The wor-
ship now starts at 10:45 and concludes at
noon.

“It was only a 15 minute change but
people seem happy with it.” Klein said.

Last year in the Missouri
Conference, about 31,000 people attend-
ed Sunday School on an average
Sunday, which is about 37.5 percent of
the average Sunday morning worship
attendance.   Nationwide this number
has not fluctuated much in the past sev-
eral years.

For information, go to
www.cameronumc.org or email
cgarkitte@cameronumc.org.
Copied with permission and appreciation from the
Missouri Conference News October 16, 2009 issue.
Thank-you!

Continued from page 6

UMRF WEBSITE:

www.umrf.org

LOCAL PASTORS &

ASSOCIATE MEMBERS

WEBSITE:

www.nfamandlp.org

RURAL CHAPLAINS

ASSOCIATION:

www.rcahome.com

Photo Courtesy of and with per-
mission of Cameron, Mo UMC
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Clergy Couples often

pay a great price for their

joint ministry.   

The first one, that in

some conferences there is

still a feeling about those

in  authority about female

ministers and the women

are told to go home to

take care of their families.

Then, there are times when the appointments of the

couple are miles and miles apart.   This  is not always

the appointing  cabinet’s fault.   It is difficult to appoint

two elders in places close together.    

There are other problems.   Most of the time full time

pastors each have full  conference insurance coverage,

at full insurance coverage cost for each of them. Often

the cabinet helps the congregations save money by caus-

ing one member to go to 3/4 time (Though is any

appointment really less than full time?) The results of

this is often that the ¾ time pastor loses some of their

pension benefits, and often their Workman’s Comp on

the job accident insurance.   There are times that this

amounts to big bucks and I just want to  remind people

that this happens.

If, as you observe, you see some of these things hap-

pening to a clergy couple that you know, stop and say

“thanks” to them.    They may be paying a big price for

serving in their parish (s).

Oh, and while you are at it, just remember that the

cabinet’s job is not what it used to be either.    With the

complications of appointing clergy couples, clergy with

spouses who have other careers, families with severe

health issues, and other situations, the cabinet’s job gets

more and more complicated.   This is added to this issue

being more evident relating to the “Safe and Sacred

Spaces” situation.  Much of that lands right in the cabi-

net’s lap.

On a totally different topic, one of our conferences

was defending themselves in some sort of sexual impro-

priety suit.   The judge asked one of the conference offi-

cials how many pastors who had had problems with sex-

ual impropriety were still under appointment.   The con-

ference official did the research for the period going

back over 40 years to the conference merger at the time

of denominational union.    The official came back and

said “Not one.”    The judge questioned the statement,

and the official told him (or her, maybe)   that for the

judges purpose the records were open.  The case against

the conference was closed because all of the “Safe and

Sacred Spaces” training and requirements had been taken

care of.

It is too sad that any of this business has to take place.

Rather shameful, but congratulations to those officials,

sometimes disgustingly hardheaded, who have led us on

the right path in doing all we can to prevent and correct

these problems.    The real inheritors of this hard work

are the children and others who are not bothered.

Ronald J. Williams, Editor

Musings Of A Country Preacher

There were changes in the Executive Committee of
the Rural Chaplains Associations when it met in
Huntsville, Alabama in October 2009.   Among other
offices Pete Gomez of Espanola, N.M. finished his term
as Chair of the Executive Committee and he was
replaced by Johnny Arrington of Meeker, Colorado.
JOHNNY ARRINGTON 

Johnny was born and raised in South Central
Oklahoma at Marlow.  He attended Central University in
Ada, Oklahoma and graduated from Bethel College in
McKenzie, TN.

He and his wife Patti settled in Colorado Springs,
where he received the call to ministry at Wilson UMC.
He completed the five year Ministerial Course at St.
Paul School of Theology in 2005, becoming an
Associate Member  in 2008.

He served the Delores Church at Four Corners,
Colorado, and after 5 years was appointed to Meeker
where he is in his sixth year and where they are involved

(Photo by Williams)

November 9-13  2010 Legislative Consultation, Tampa, FL.

Executive Committee Preceding to above.

September 6-9 Executive Committee Possibly Nashville, TN

April 22-23, 2012  Executive Committee & General

Conference Witness Team Training

April 24-May 4 General Conference, Tampa Florida.  The

Quadrennial UMRF Banquet and Election will be during

General Conference 2012

November 13-16, 2012 Executive Committee, Possibly OH

(The UMRF Calendar is on a 4 year rotation beginning

each time the year after General Conference.)

IMPORTANT FUTURE 

UMRF DATES

Board Chair Changes For The
Rural Chaplains

(Continued on page 9)
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in a new church building project.
Johnny and Patti have loved Colorado, for over 20

years, even shoveling snow.    He has enjoyed rural min-
istry, seeing progress that only God could bring about.
He has been a Certified Rural Chaplain for 11 years, and
is anxious to see where God calls the organization and
the chaplains to become.

Johnny and Patti have two children, Joe and his fam-
ily in San Antonio, Texas  and Audra who lives in Kyle
Texas, and three grandsons.  

By Ronald Williams

The Rural Chaplains Focus Event for 2010 will be

held in Tucson, Arizona and Nogales, Arizona and

Nogales Mexico, October 31 to November 4, 2010.

It will be on immigration and will be entitled  “Beyond

Borders”  

This will also be the event when both new

Probationer Rural Chaplains and new Certified Rural

Chaplains will be interviewed and brought into the fel-

lowship of the Rural Chaplains.  

For more information contact Dean H. Owen

Gordon whose information is on the UMRF Executive

Committee page.  

By Ronald Williams

Rural Chaplains Focus Event For
2010 Set

PET
Personal Energy Transportation

Picture provided by PET Columbia.  Used with appreciation and permission

PET display at the Missouri State wide Festival of 

Sharing.

In this issue I have decided to list the U.S. affiliates

of PET International.  PET International  is made up of

many PET affiliates, each operating independently, but

working cooperative in a confederation.   They are spon-

sored by various churches and civic organizations.

The affiliates are:

PET MO. Columbia (#1) in Columbia, MO.  Mel West,

1908 Heriford Dr. Columbia, Mo.  65202.  Ph 573-886-

7877

Email petproject@giftofmobility.org

PET MO. Southwest Mo. (#7) Jim Wrinkle, 16382

Lawrence 1180 Aurora, MO 65805  Ph  417-678-4617

email jimwrinkle@centryel.net  

PET FL-Penny Farms Fl  (2) 4586 Lewis Ave, Penny

Farms, Fl 32079, Ph 904-284-5496  Email

petflorida@bellsouth.net

PET FL-Tampa (#6) Jeff Sukup, 1109 Osborne Ave,

Tampa, FL 33603.  Ph 813-625-7789  Email

director@austin.it.com

PET TX-Luling (#3) Jake Royall  1015 E, Davis Luling,

TX 78648  Ph 830-875-0116  email

jroyall@austin.it.com

PET TX-San Antonio (#10) Tom Martin 228 Sagecrest,

San Antonio TX 78232   Ph 210-496-4784  email

TMARTIN4@Satx.it.com

PET, TX-Austin  (#14) John Rudd: Site: Fellowship

Church  13427 Pond Springs Rd Austin 78729  Office:

10505 Talleyran Drive,  Austin TX 787 50  Ph 512-918-

0213  email johnrudd@nusofttechonologies.ne

PET, NY-East Jewett! #4 Don Muth  1008 Country

Road 40 East Jewett, NY 12414  Ph 518-734-3908  email

petprojectmidtn@comcast.net

Continued from page 8

TO CONTACT THE EDITOR

Do not write to the editor, or change address at the

Leonardville address.   That address is for outgoing

mailing only.  When  responding to the editor write

him at 3839 Fox Ridge Drive, Hunters Crossing,

Manhattan, Kansas   66502-8934, Phone 785-587-

4122 or email ronaldj7@cox.net The proof reading is

done by Vera Williams, Doug Denning and Kirk

Hargett; Volunteers.   The final proof and the art work

by the Printery of Clay Center, Kansas, and the prepa-

ration for mailing by Postal Prep in Manhattan,

Kansas.
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PET TN. Murfreesboro (#5) 452 Gresham Lane,

Murfreesboro,TN  37129 Ph 615-896-5648  email  pet-

projectmidtn@comcast.net

PET WA-Inland Northwest (#8) Shop. East Riverview,

Colbert, WA Mailing:18123 N. Little Spokane River

Road, Spokane WA 99208  Ph 509-466-3425  email

bebold@comcast.net

PET KS Moundridge Kirby Goering 320 West Ruth St.

Moundridge, KS 67107 Ph 67107  Ph 620-345-2394

email 

PETkansas@hotmail.com 

PET Hawarden (#11) Leo Anderson  893  13th St.

Hawarden, IA 51023  Ph  712-551-4072   Email

ia_sharpshooter@hotmail.com

PET ME  Waterloo (#12) Bruce Gile  Ph 201-324-5994

105 Gile Road, Alfred, ME  04022

PET MI Holland (15) Al Kindig, 570 Graafchap Rd

Holland, MI  59423 ph 616-392-8013   email

bkindig@uno.com

PET SITES IN PROCESS OR

UNDER CONSIDERATION
PET Brigham City, UT Norm Anderson

plamoa@besstek,net

PET Saline, MI

Will Minnette  Wminnette@admi-ujsa.com

PET N.C. SIMS N.C.

PET OHIO Dayton

Tim Forbes c/o 1st UMC  Dayton, Ohio  45406

PET WISCONSIN Robert Peterson 1200 McKinley Dr.

Hudson, Wisconsin 

PET DENVER Tim Strickland

PET YPSILANTI (MI) Duane Reitz

PET MEXICO Lifting Burdens

Jorge & Marilyn Gatica

PET PROJECT GIFT SUBMISSION

FORM.

My Check is enclosed for $________________

For _______PETs at $250 each or $__________

Toward the purchase of a PET

Name_____________________________________

Address___________________________________

City ______________________________________

State___________ Zip________________________

Make Checks payable to PET PROJECT and mail to

1914 Heriford Ave., Columbia MO 65202.  Tel 573-

886-7877 or email petproject@inetmail.att.net  

UMC Advance Special Number 982665-5

Continued from page 9

SPECIAL MEMBERSHIP
CHAIR MOVES

Gary Moody, the Special Membership Chair,

has moved to a new parish. 

He may be contacted  at 

P.O. Box 414, Shidler, OK 74652-0414, 

Phone 918-793-4550.

His Cell Phone will remain the same.

UPPER ROOM

In every one of the 23 rural

congregations I have served,

there has been one consistant

service, the Upper Room.

Contratulations to the Upper

Room on 75 years of devotional

material.
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Your United Methodist RuralYour United Methodist Rural
FFellowshipExecutive CommitteeellowshipExecutive Committee

ELECTED OFFICERS
President
Roger Grace (OH)
2755 Independence Court
Grove City, Ohio  43123         
(H) 614-871-1083 (W) 614-222-0602
(C) 614-716-8328
rogergrace@yahoo.com    
Vice Pres. Judy Hill  (CO)
3642 Road D, Joes, CO 80822
(C) 970-630-0320   (F) 970-358-4390
(H) 970-358-4389    judyh@plainstel.com
Secretary
Debbie Ketcham (OH)
201 Elm St., P.O. Box 14
Prospect, OH 43342-0014
(H) 740-494-4037 (C) 614-580-2382
(W)740-494-2611 revdsk@verizon.net 
Treasurer
Mollie Stewart (AL)
P.O. Box  27, Waveland, MS 39576-0027
(C) 228-341-0324
(W) 228-467-4909  (F) 228-467-5256
mollie0128@att.net
For UPS or FedX mail: 102 Johnson St.
Waveland, MS 39576     
Memb. Sec. Peggy Jeffries (MO)
505 E. Cass St., Rock Port, MO 64482
660-744-2191 peggyx15@yahoo.com  
Special Projects To be appointed
Special Memberships Chair
Gary Moody (OK)
P.O. Box 414, Shidler, OK 74652-0414
(H) 918-783-4550 (C) 918-533-7520
okiepreach@yahoo.com

AT LARGE MEMBERS
David Karges (OK)
P.O. Box 380, 
Jenks, OK 74037-0380
(H) 918-299-3957 (O) 918-299-6462
email: behis@fumc.org
R. Alan Rice (NC)
1713 Beachwood Road
Yadkinville, NC 27055
(W) 336-463-1060 (C) 336-239-1526
alan@rfdceclorg
Dwight Bastian (WI)
P.O. Box 2732
Rancho Mirage, CA 92270
760-328-5105  dwight@post.harvard.edu
Peggy Paige (MI)
901 Fairbanks St.
Iron Mountain, MI 49801-6609
906-221-7956
Darlene Jacobs (NC)
P.O. Box 67, Lake Junaluska,
NC 28745-0067  (W) 828-454-6724
(C) 828-400-1907 (H) 828-454-6724

djacobs@sejumc.org
David Ruesink (Ecumenical) (TX)
Dept of Rural Soc., 2261 TAMU
College State, TX 77843-2261  
979-845-0859 (F) 979-845-0446
druesink@tamu.edu
Sharon Schwab (PA)
203 Woodland Ave.
Punxsutawney, PA 15767-2440
(W) 814-938-1742 (C) 814-558-4973
umhelp@wpaumc.org

APPOINTED MEMBERS
Bulletin Editor Ronald Williams (KS)   
Hunters Crossing
3839 Fox Ridge Drive
Manhattan, KS 66502-8934  
785-587-4122      ronaldj7@cox.net
Field Representative  (Open)

Jurisdictional Representatives
North East Bill Kemp (PA) (Webmaster)
5613 Bower Ave., Verona, PA 15147 (H)
412-798-2808 (C) 412-956-2565
bill@notperfectyet.com 
North Central Jodie Flessner (MI)
400 W. Gilbert St.,  P.O. Box 38
LeRoy, MI  49655-0038  
(H) 231-768-4512 (W) 231-768-4972
jrf@netonecom.net
South East
Claudia Harrelson (NC)
7825 Hwy. 68N, Stokesdale, NC 27357
(W) 336-643-4850 (H) 336-643-4289
(C) 336-908-6186
claudia_gail@yahoo.com 
South Central- Duncan Graham (TX)
289 County Road 4899,
Winnsboro, TX 75494-5642
(H) 903-967-3242 (W) 903-342-0069
dgraham@peoplescom.net
Western Don Ford (CO)
476 River Forest Drive
Pagosa Springs, CO  81147      
(W) 970-264-5508   (H) 970-264-2625
dford87@centurytel.net

ADVISORY MEMBERS
GBGM Executive Secretary, Office of
Rural & Urban Networks
Diane Johnson, Room 1550, 475 Riverside
Drive New York City NY 10115
Toll Free: 877-870-3832
NY Office: 212-870-3832 (C) 917-930-2837
Rural Chaplains Association
Johnny Arrington, At-Large (CO)
P.O. Box 43, Meeker CO 81641
(H) 970-878-4229  (C) 970-220-2233
(O) 970-878-5904
pastorjohn@nctelecom.net

Rural Chaplains Association, Dean
H. Owen Gordon (MS)
P.O. Box 27, De Kalb, MS 39328-0028
(W) 601-743-5135 (C) 772-312-6879
revg@bellsouth.net
Director, Hinton Rural Life Center
Lyle Shipley (OK)
P.O. Box 27m Haysville, NC 28904
(W) 828-389-8336 (H) 828-839-8740
shipley@hintoncenter.org
Kansas Small Church Center
Carl Ellis (KS)
100 East Claflin KWU, Salina, KS 67401
(W) 785-827-5541 (C) 785-445-2595
carl.ellis@ksu.edu
TARRP Tim Reeves (OH)
206 N. Taylor St., West Liberty, OH
43357     (H) 937-465-7201
(C) 937-465-3732 wlumc@bright.net
N.C.J. T. & C. Tom Graves (OH)
83 South St. Leipsic, OH 45856
(H) 573-876-2540 (Ch) 573-819-1026
tomngraves@yahoo.com

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS
Judy Heffernan (MO)
6267 North Hiway J. Rocheport, MO
65279 (H) 573-804-1423
(F) 573-876-2540
heffernanj@bessi.net
Immediate Past President 
Ed Kail  (IA)
1407 Mulberry St. (H)
1201 E. 7th St. #300 (O)
Atlantic, Iowa 50022
(H) 712-243-4265    edkail@msn.com
(C) 712-249-8426 
Immediate Past Secretary GBGM Town &
Country Ministries GBGM 
Carol Thompson (ID) 
711 West Avenue H
Jerome, Idaho 83338
208-324-4222
jeromeumc@cableone.net
Immediate Past Director, Small
Membership Churches
and Shared Ministries/GBOD
Julia Wallace (TN) 
5360 Edmondson Pike #103
Nashville, TN  37211
(H) 615-587-6610

julia.417@gmail.com
Field Representative Emeritus
Bill Cotton (IA) 3936 University #1
Des Moines, IA 50311
515-277-4077
cottonbillcotton@aol.com
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SMALL CONGREGATIONS ASSIST AT
WEST VIRGINIA MINE DISASTER

In West Virginia, it happens that mine disasters most

often happen where there are small communities and thus

small rural congregations,.  Such was the case with the

Upper Big Branch coal mine disaster in southern West

Virginia, on April 6th.   Members of the rural congrega-

tions in the area, their pastors and West Virginia Gov. Joe

Manchin were on the scene doing what they could.   It

was Gov. Manchin who brought the worst news to many

of the families who were waiting. 

Pastors Susan and Steve Rector (Bluefield Trinity &

Bluewell UMC’s) were among 7 of the area pastors

according to Rev. Helen Oats the D.S. of the West

Virginia Southern District. Her husband Pastor Paul

Stadelman was one of the pastors (Beaver and Blue Jay

UMC’s). 

Pastor Steve Rector asked someone if he could give

them a hug, and soon everyone was lined up to give each

other a hug.  Pastor Susan Rector had high praise for the

governor.  She said “He did as much pastoral care as any

of us.”

The hardest thing was the waiting.   The pastors came

there time after time just to wait with them comfort them

and pray.  Among the people, often prayers for self

turned into prayers for the whole community, and for

individuals waiting.  

Ministry amid uncertainty  is “even more vital,”

Susan said, because the miners’ families are “not willing

to give up.  That is the most important thing, waiting and

praying with them and not giving up hope.   “We hope

our presence will say to them, there is always hope.  That

is what Easter is, Christ is risen and even in the midst of

this, Christ is alive with us.”
We are short of room, and therefore had only room for 300 words.   The

above is gleanings from an excellent story by Kathy Noble of the  Interpreter
which was written for United Methodist News Service.   We saw it in the
Oregon/Idaho Conference Connector, Vol. 3 Issue 14.   We appreciate this
story.  


